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ABSTRACT

The paper by Hal Winslow and his colleagues discusses, the
potential of states for encouraging volunta'ry desegregation at the
local level. Desegrregation history and state strategies in five
states -- California, Illinois, Massachusetts,,Kentucky and
Washington -- are cloSely examined. 'In all of the states studied,
state laws provide the state agency wit considerable power.
Generally these state laws make racial imbalance actionable, even
in the absence,of an intentional violation.' The examination
reveals successes and failures within every state. Individuals
within the state agencies responsible for school desegregation
appear to be committed and vigorous, but reduced resources and
competition with other state priorities threaten their capacity to
pursue traditional strategies. As a result these state agencies
are searching for new strategies, particularly ones that directly ,

combine a concern for racial balance with improving student.
achievement. While specific ways of accomplishing the twin goals
of desegregation and quality education are far from clear, those
involved believe that both cap be met.
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STATE DESEGREGATION INITIATIVES
IN A PERIOD OF TRANSFPION

by
Hal Winslow, with Richard Andrews, Judith Bray,

Charles Glenn and Patricia Lines/*\
SepteMber 1983

INTRODUCTION

This paper describeq the efforts of state agencies to'develop and
impletent strategies for endouraging voluntary desegregation. The
topic is timely..., Cons6TrUion of the Emergency School Assistance
Act (ESAA) into Chapter II of the Education Consolidation and
Improvement Act (ECIA) has substantially reduced federal support/
for desegregation, particularly in the big cities andmade a more
Nignificant,staterole in desegregation likely. The recent order
of Judge Shidur in the Chicago case, United States v. Board of
Education,/1\ temporarily suspending TenralftWfo
desegregation units in state education agencies (SEAs) under Title
IV of the Civil Rights Act, has prompted a re-examination by SEAs
of their functions and their reliance on federal support. Popular
resistance to busing as a desegregation remedy and th current
federal administration's disinclination to puruse this remedy,
1pggressively have affected the ability of SEAs to exercise
whatever authority they gained overthe years to address issues of
segregation in schools. Population shifts and the increasing
number of Hispanic and Asian students in manY.school districts
with desegregation plans have meant that revising those plans to
include trLetthnic components,and multilingual/multiculltural
programming must be considered.

These' developments apd the current federal tendency'to rely more
on states' for education policy-making and, implementation make it
increasingly important to identify and support innovative state
strategies that will encourage local efforts to achieve
high-quality, integrated educational tystems.

Identifying.innovative strategies proved difficult, however, since
state policy -on school desegregation is in transition. We found
that'many states are taking stock -- evaluating the tools that
have.been used and trying to identify new ones. Whatever model
strategies we might present would be the ones often-cited in prior/
reports/2\ or ones only now being developed and evaluated. For
these rdasons, we concluded that most useful at this point would
be a study of'how states have moved into the current period of
transition and what new approaches they are considering.

The next section provides a brief overview of the context within
which state desegregation policy has.operated. That section is
followed by profiles of five states. These profiles describe the
ebb and flow of efforts to design and implement desegregation

WINSLOW et al., P. 1
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policy; each ends with an assessment, drawn from the experience of
state officials, of i.ssups that affect' the future of
desegregation policy. We conclude with some overall observations
and suggestions regarding elements of model desegregation
strategies that should be cons4dered during this Period of
transition.

STATE' DESEGREGATION INITIATIVES

The Context

No discUssiod of actual or potential state roles in school
desegregation can ignore the fact that state agencies have
generally been perceived to, be part of the problem. In
desegregation litigation', state's have been ignored altogether,
made nominal defendants, or joined for the sole purpose of getting
state funds to implement r:ourt-ordered desegregation plans.
Administrative enforcement of civil rights under Title VI of the
federal Civil Rights Act has generally p.roceededwithout the
involvement of state agencies./3\ States .are given no formal role
in the mechanisms for obtaining cOmpliance yith: Title VI or for
designing,, iTplementing and enforcing des'egkegation plans; States
that have worked out informal. roles with regional officei of the
Office for Civil Rights (OCR) have,done sb on their own
initiative./4\ The half'dozen or so states that have played the
most active roles in school desegregation/5\ are/frequently cited
as the exceptions that prove the general rule.

, Despite the limited involvement of states in litigation and in .he
enforcement of federal law, over 30 states have laws and pOlicies
on desegregation. /6 \. A handful ofstates have initiated.
desegregation enforcement actions on the basis of state lawe,jand a
few have provided funds to implement desegregation plans./7\

Although state involvement in desegrOation has been uneven at
best, the lastN20 years have witnessed dramatic improvement in the
professionalism of state departments, of education. SEAs have
strengthened capacities in monitoring, technical assistance,
planning, research and evaluation./8\ This increase in capacity
has been spurred by the need for SEAs to'respond to school 'finance
reform efforts, accountability initiatives and programs
established by state legislatures. Of equal, if not greater,
importance has been federal funding for SEAs, which has made
states responsible for managing a diverse set of programs.

In the area of equal educatimpnal opportunity, the clearest example
of federal influedce has been the state desegregation assistance
units funded under Title IV of the'Civilil Rights4ct. Longstanding
involvement in Title IV has led to the development of a cadre of
SEA staff who are experienced in providing specialized technical

WINSLOW et al., P. 2



assistance to local education agenci.es (LEAs) . In the areas of
sex equity and the rights of handicapped students, federal
requirements that SEAs appoint state coordinators for Title IX of
the Education Amenlments of 1972 and Sec. 504 of the
Rehabilitation Act of 1973 have developed expertise im technical'
assistance and compliance monitoring. More generally, SEA
involvement in federal programs for special- needs- populations,
such al Title I of ESEA (now Chapter' I of tOIA) and P.L. 94-142,
has contributed to development of SEA capacity in planning,
evaluation, monitoring and technical assistance.

Thus, the overall capacitylof SEAs to obtin compliance with
rules, to collectc,and analyze information-about'LEA activities and
to provide technical assistance has improved considerably cmer the
past 20 years. Capacity continues'to differ by state, but the
overall trend has been one of improvement, The kinds of skills
likely to be needed to further local desegregation are n place in
most states. '

State offices that seek a larger role in school desegregation face
a number of prdctical problets and harriers. Desegregation has
never been politically-popular. 'Enforcement has been spearheaded
by the judicial system and :ederal administrative enforcement
entities, particularly the Office for Civil. Rights (0CF)/9\, which
are somewhat insulated from state anC local politics. State
officials and politicians who have taken pro - desegregation
positions have felt the backlash, particularly on the issue of
busing. The.most difficult, and seemingly most intractable,
desegregation problems are to b6 found in the big cities areas
that traditional* have been the least amenable to SEA involvement
or influenCe. 1-,

Polfby-making is always difficult' where there is a significant
level of uncertainty. This is particularly true- in desegregation,
where'np one can predict how long the process will continue, what
step must be taken, and what the long-range costs will be. This
uncertainty makes administrators wary of committing themselves,
parti.gutarly since they cannot count on long-term political and
financial support. Recent shifts in federal- policy on
desegregation enforcement strategies, including a lower profile
fot the Office for Civil Rights, reveal that not eveh the more
politically insulated federal government can be counted on to
maintain the ,threat of enforcement that has helped stat officials
persuade LEAs' and legislators to adopt voluntary desegr gation
measures. ',

Finally, desegregation is but one of a multitude of priorities to
which SEAs must respond. State legislatures continue to enact new
laws requiring. SEA implementation or oversight. School finance
reform, federal programs, fiscal stress and school improvement are
among the items on the long agendas of most SEAs.

WINSLOW et al., P. 3



Given substantial political risks and structural constraints on
their exercise of 'authority, many state agencies have played a
limited role irk desegregation.

Profiles of Desegregation Policy
In Five States

"v.

Desegregation initiatives share a dynamic quality. Changing
intergovernmental roles and relationships, experience over the
years, shifts in enrollment patterns and competition for the time
and attention of state policy-makers and administrators all
influence the manner in which state agencies define their roles in
desegregation. With each review of state activities, we fiend that
initiatives have been added and programs discontinued.

This section presents profiles of five states that have been
identified previous studies as playing an active role of some
sort in school desegregation. The states vary in the types of
desegregation problems they face and in their solutions. Each
profile traces the development of state desegregation policy and .

describes constraints on particular strategies. Each concludes
with a discussion of concerns raised in interviews with SEA staff
or based on the personal involvement of case study authors in 'the
process,'and an assessment of the prospects for school
desegregation policy

California/10\

Introduction. Desegregation plans in California developed in
response to federal and state court orders, efforts by the federal
Office for Civil Rights to enforce Title VI, efforts to achieve
compliance with state laws and regulations, and local voluntary
efforts. Virtually .every major city and a large, number of
medium-sized school districts have been, involved in desegregation
efforts. One estimate places the number of districts with
voluntary desegregation plans (i.e., districts not under court
orders) at over 100/11\.

Minority students account for more than 43% of all students in
California. In 1979, Black and Hispanic students accounted for
'33.4%' of the state's 4.1 million public school pupils, a figure
that grew to 36% by 1982. The number of Asian students grew
rapidly in the 1970s, particulrly with the arrival of new
students from southeast Asia. Hispanics are the fastest growing
segment of the minority population, rising from 23% to 25% of the
total between 1979 and 1980 alone.

California has traditionally been progressive n all areas of
social services, including education. Educati3n accounts for more
,than 60% of the state's budget, and half of that is spent on
elementary and secondary eduCation. Political sophistication is
high and there are many active special-interest groups and
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powerful coalitions. The coalition of big cities, for example,
has influenced legislative allocations to general education and to
compensatory and bilingual education programs.

Economically, the state has been relatively prosperous, and
government tax revenues have benefited. However, the passage of
the tax-cutting proposition 13 in 1978 greatly limited the ability
of school districts to generate revenue from property taxes. The
state used reserves from previous budget surpluses to ease the
transition into a post-Proposition 13 era. However, as a result
of Proposition 13 and related tax-cutting measures, California in
fiscal year 1982-83 experienced its first reduction in state
spending since World War II. The 1983-84 budget is similafly
austere.

Wilson Riles, California's first Black state Superintendent of
Public Instruction, exerted tremendous influence over education in
California during his tenure from 1970' to Ic;83. With organization
and his personal powers of persUasion, Riles established a program
of early childhood education, a Master Plan for special education
that exceeded the requirements of P.L. 94-142 and an innovative
school improvement program (SIP) . Riles was- elected to a third
term in 1978 despite his politically unpopular opposition to
Prop,Isition 13. In the 1980's, however, discontent with the
condition of california schools was growing. Falling SAT scores
and disenchantment with so-called "liberal reforms," particularly
in the high schools, led to public sentiment for a return to more
traditional ways of schooling. William Honig ran on a
back-to-basics platform and defeated.Wilson Riles in the 1982
election.

California is virtually always included on lists of states that
have been active in school(desegregatlon. The state department of
education (SDE), California's State Board of Education and the
legislature have been Powerful actors. The state's role in
desegregation has, however, been anything but smooth. The
following sections describe the development of that role to
explain the current situation and prospects for the future.

Evolution of the State Role. The California SDE's role in school
desegregation has evolved with, and been shaped by, the progress
of major desegregation cases .in the state and by judicial and
legislative actions. The political volatility of desegregation --
particularly of student transportation and assignment remedies --
has obliged the SDE to rely more heavily on persuasion and
assistance than on coercion, The current SDE role in school
desegregation is best understood in the context of changes in this
role since the State Board of Education first promulgated a policy
favoring desegregation in 1962. We will discuss the state role in
terms of two functions that are closely intertwined in practice,
regulation and tec'inical assistance.

WINSLOW et al., P. 5



Regulation. By.the time the federal Civil Rights Act was passed
in 1964, the California legislature had created and funded the
Office of Intergroup Relations (OIG, a body originally charged
with affirmative action in employment), and the State Board of
Education (SBE) had declared that school officials "shall exert
all efforts to avoid and eliminate segregation on account of race
or color."/12\

The SBE rules, based on the Board's general authority to adopt
regulations "for the government of" elementary and secondary
schools,/13\ directed school officials to examine the ethnic
composition of school attendance areas and evaluate plans for
altering attendance areas. These, rules provided a rationale and
leverage for progressive local adMinistrators, advocacy groups and
the SDE, who wished to confront the problem of segregated schools.

The California Supreme Court's decision'in Jackson v. Pasadena
(1963) reinforced these administrative actions./14\, In Jackson,
the Court declared that under the California'Constitution school
boards must "take steps, insofar as reasonably feasible, to
alleviate racial imbalance, in schools regardless of its
cause."/15\ The combined force of the SBE regulations and the
court's decision set in motion the development of desegregation
plans in many distripts throughout the statle.

The ].970s began withra public backlash against student busing that
shifted the spotlight to the legislature and the courts. In
response to a a voluntary desegregation plan negotiated in San
Francisco that would have involved some busing, the California
legislature prohibited school officials from `-requiring any student
to be transported for any purpose without written parental
consent. The law, which became Sec. 1009.5 of the Education Code,
was subsequently declared unconstitutional, as applied to inhibit
desegregation efforts, in San Francisco. v. Johnson./16\

Following,this incident, the legislature passed a

pro-desegregation bill known as the "Bagley Act"./17\ The act
took the provisions of the 1963 SBE regulations a step further by
requiring school officials to "eliminate racial and ethnic
imbalance in pupil enrollment" and by specifying factors to be
considered in developing plans to achieve racial balance./18\
Under this law, the SDE promulgated regulations that defined a

racially imbalanced school as one in which the percentage of
pupils of one or more racial or ethnic groups differed by more
than 15% from the district wide average./19\

The Bagley Act proved to be short-lived, however. In 1972,
California voters passed Proposition 21, which repealed the Bagley
Act and added Sec. 1009.6 to the Education Code. Sec. 1009.6
purported to prohibit school officials from assigning students to
a particular school on the basis of race, creed or color. The
California Supreme Court again intervened, in Santa Barbara v.
Superior Court,/20\ and declared section 1009.6 unconstitutional;

11
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however, the proposition's repeal of the Bagley Act provisions was
upheld..

The repeal temporarily put state desegregation efforts into
disarray. Superintendent Wilson Riles, in testimony before the
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights shortly after the SantaBarbara
decision, said: "I don't think the department of education Or the
State Board of Education is [any longer] in a position to make
mandates on local districts in this field."/21\ He added,
however, that the state agency planned to continue its assistance
role.

New SDE authority subsequently came about as a result of the
California Supreme Court's decision in Crawford v. Los
Angeles. /22\ In Crawford, the court restated and strengthened its
original holding in Jackson v. Pasadena that the 'state
constitution requires districts to take affirmative action to
remedy segregation regardless of cause. Unlike the U.S. Supreme
court, which developed a standard that requires proof of
intentional, or de jure, segregation to justify imposition of a
remedy, the California Supreme Court made Segregation remediable
whether de facto or de jure.

Its position strengthened by the Crawford decision, the State
Board of Education promulgated new regulations in 1977./23\ The
new rules cited the Crawford definition of a segregated school and
set criteria for applying iTie definition. If a school district,
using its own criteria, determined that segregated schools exist,
the rules required development of a desegregation plan and
provided procedures for designing the plan and securing nubile
involvement. Districts were directed to certify their compliance
or noncompliance with the rules by 1979 and every four yeArs
thereafter. The SDE undertook the responsibility of conducting
biennial racial and ethnic surveys of school districts. Data from
those surveys were intended to help schOol districts determine
their compliance status while providing the state with information
on which to base assistance.

The SDE role was again affected, however, by public and political
controversy over busing. As the Los Angeles school district was
preparing to implement its desegregation plan in 197,9,
California's voters passed Proposition 1, which limited the power
of school officials and the courts. It prohibited the use of
school assignment or transportation to remedy violations under the
state constitution, except in cases where a violation of the
federal Constitution could be proved, or in circumstances where a
federal court would be empowered to order the remedy. The effect
was to preclude student re-assignment and transportation where the
existence of de facto rather than de jure segregation had been
established.

Subsequent challenges to Proposition 1 before the state and
federal courts were unsuccessful. The U.S. Supreme Court upheld

14
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the proposition in its 1982 Crawford v. Los Anaeles decision./24\
Th'e California Supreme Court took a similar position the same year
in Iticiay21Lcrlard./25\ Nonetheless, the California court
said that Proposition 1 did not relieve school disefIcts of their
obligations to remedy segregation under the state constjtutron,
nor did it divest state courts of the power to order remedies
other than student assignment or transportation. The court also
noted that school boards retained the power to change school
attendance zones voluntarily.

A potentially positive development for school desegregation
efforts in the aftermath of Proposition 1 was the passibility of
state'funding for voluntary desegregation. Before Proposition 13
passocil in 1978, school districts had been allowed to exceee state
revenue limits (set to secure finance equity) to fund
implementation of final court orders. After.the passage of
Proposition 13, state "bail-out" legislation directed the state to
fund these adjustments to revenue limits by reimbursing claims
submitted by school districts unddr court order or subject to
federal mandates. That law funded court-ordered desegregation
efforts in four districts -- Los Angeles, San Bernadino, San Diego
and Stockton -- as well as maternity benefits required under P.G.
95-555 in 333 districts. The law provided a total of $150.9
million during 1280-81 (all but about $3 million for desegregation
costs). Because busing in Los Angeles stopped after passage of
Proposition 1, the amount fell, to $128.7 million during 1981-82
and 1982-83./26\

State Senat'r Alan Robbins, sponsor of Proposition 1 in the
legislature, feared that a reduction in state aid for
desegregation in these four districts could be construed as an act
of de jure segregation itself and thus serve a:; the basis for a
resumption of busing under federal court order-3./27\ Accordingly,
he sponsored Senate Bill 550, which became law ill 1982. S.B. 550
was designed ensure continued state funding at the 1981-82
fiscal-year level for the four districts, excluding the costs of
voluntary student transportation, should heir court orders be
removed. As a result of legislative wrangling, the bill was
amended to provide funding for :y district implementing a
voluntary integration plan. San Francisco, Fresno and Long Beach
were among those eager to obtain these funds. "'heir reimbursable
costs were estimatedat $20 million by California's legislative
analyst./28\ The analyst also estimated that approximately 100
districts in the state with voluntary desegregation plans would be
eligibleto apply fo1r funds under S.B. 550. The legislature
appropriated '$8,,75 million for S.B. 550 in the 1983-84
budget--less th n half the estimated $20 million needed for San
Francisco, Fresno and Long Beach alone. Because of the state's
precarious budgetary situation, the Governor vetoed this
appropriation. S.B. 550 remains unfunded.

Despite the impasse on funding, S.B. 550 raises prospects for
strengthening the role of the 1977 State Board regulations.

13
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Districts are scheduled to re-certify their compliance or
noncompliance with these regulations by the end of 1983. Staff in
the California SDE noted that if funds were available for
implementing "voluntary" desegregation plans, districts might he
more willing to'identify segregated schools and develop plans.

Technical Assistance. The SDE's Cifice 'of Intergroup Relations
(OIG) has pr6ided desegregation assistance to school districts
since it was assigned that function, in 1963. The Office expanded
after 1964 with the assistance of federal funds under Title IV of
the the Civil Rights Act. Throughout most of its history, the OIG
has been what one staff member called "an advocacy-type
organization," providing encouragement for school desegregation as
well as assistance. One OIG official noted that the office has
'had the most success workin7 with medium-sized districts; larger
districts have been inclined to use their own expertise on
desegregation, although OIG has been called into large districts
where racial tensions have erupted into violence during the
implementation of plans.

State funding is provided for OIG's general operating costs and
for functions that include work on affirmative action in
employment and multicultural education, conduct of the biennial
racial/ethnic survey of students and staff in districts and
legislatively mandated reviews of district proposals to change
borders or to unify. The OIG assesses transfers of territory and
unification proposals to assure that they do not adversely effect
school racial compositions. Staff helping districts design and
implement desegregation plans and deal with conflict have used
federal funds under Title IV and the Emergency School Assistance
Act (ESAA).

Like most of its counterparts in other states, OIG has recently
seen its funding seriously threatened. When Congress consolidated
the ESAA program into Chapter II of the Education Consolidation
and Improvement Act (ECIA), the OIG had to compete with other
state offices for a share of the new Chapter II monies. The
suspension of Title IV funds pursuant o Judge Shadur's order in
the Chicago desegregation case/30\ temporarily jeopardized the
jobs of OIG's Title IV staff, but the crisis passed in a few
months.

In respunsel to reduced federal funding, OIG has sought to increase
its state support by emphasizing its expertise in dealing with
conflict and helping districts assimilate "new students" into
schools. This emphasis has gained some favor, particularly among
school districts that face problems caused by a rapid increase in
new ..:udents from southeast Asia. 01G recently received a portion
of the state's Chapter II monies for "Improving School Climate,"
one of the priorities of State Superintendent William Honig. OIG
staffers who have long been involved in desegregation efforts are
concerned, however, that former priorities for desegregation will
be hurt. Additionally, the SDE is undergoing a reorganization

14
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under Superintendent Honig that will place OIG within a new School
Climate unit. Some staff fear that loss of _a direct link to the
Superintendent could lessen the office's influence and autonomy.
Others, however, feel that the new emphasis on conflict and
violence will help OIG maintain staff and funding. Tney believe
that many of the traditional assists ce functions related to
desegregation will continue although erms and emphases may
change. ti

The SDE also houses Ufederally funded National Origin
Desegregatipn Assistance Center (NODAC) that addresses curriculum,
bilingualism and biculturalism. NODAC has produced handbooks for
school districts on lipw to have effective bilingual programs and
deal 4lith sudden increaseg in Asian students who do not speak
English. The center, is currently identifying the social and
cultural factors involved in raising the achievement of these
minority students and it is providing technical assistance

.

services 44rectly to school district official:::

Conclusion. One of the major desegregation problems. California
officials perceive is the problem of priorities. State leaders,
including Superintendent Honig, the State Board of Education and
the leilislature, continue to support desegregation as a matter of
policy end principles Nonetheless as one OIG staffer commented:
"Desegregation is just not popular right now. It's notisla'much
that people are against it, it's just that they are pre6ecupied
with other things."/31\

School improvement has long been one of the major initiatives, of
the California SDE. The School rmproVement Program (SIP)
developed under Wilson Riles and the considerable state support
for compensatory education and programs for students with limited
English proficiency are usually mentioned as the most important
educational programming initiatives for minority students.
Superintendent Honig is presently, designing his own school quality
initiative. Several state officials involved in desegregation
efforts expressed the belief that efforts to achieve equal
educational opportunity must be fused with those for schogl
improveMent.

Aside from the constraints on the use of student transportation as
a remedy, California constitutional law, a4 interpreted by the
state court, remains more progressive than federal law. It places
the obligation on school districts to remedy segeggation
regardless of the cause." Despite the lack of state criteria for

determining whether a school system is racially imbalanced, State
Board regulations continue to favor school desegregation. If
funds are provided for voluntary desegregation efforts under S.B.
550 as the fiscal cxisis in California subsides, the incentives
for districts to develop plans in accordance with state board
regulations will increase siynficantly. Although there is
currently little support for the SDE's establishment of a major
regulatory and enforcement effort, state officials seem willing to

.1;:)WINSLOW et al., P. 10



continue and even expand state assistance, given adequate funding.

The fiscal crises of 182-83 and the demands for school
improvement have combined to stimulate a reassessment of, the
state's role in school desegregation. Questions of the quality
and appropriateness of education for minority children persist eind
are likely to be*raised more frequently as California's minority
-- particularly Hispanic -- student population grows.

One SM. offlicial noted that everyone must be concerned with
educational quality. / plans'to improve quality cannot, however,
be "racially and ethnically sterile. We cannot assume that all
kids are the same or that they need the same things. We know from
experience that that's not true."/37\ The outcome of the current
reassessment of the state role in school desegregation in
California, whatever its precise form, is likely to involve a more
direct relationship between quality and equality.

Illinois /33\ '4'

Introduction. Illiqpis sometimes sees itself as a progressive %
state. In fact, as early'as 1874, Illinois prohibited the
separation of school children because. of their race and
color./34\ In Tune 1963; Illinois adopted the Armstrong Act,/35\
becoming a pioneer among states passing laws to combat segregation
in the schools. The law preceded the Racial Imbalance Act in
progressive Massachusetts by two years, and it is broader in.scope
than'the Massachusetts law. But. Springfield, Illinois, was in
190S the site of appalling race riots that ultimately inspired the
formation of the National Association for tle Advancement of
Colored People. Chicago, the state's largest city and the
nation's second-largest, began attracting southern Blacks before
most other northern cities did, but machine politics controlled
the city and Blacks, despite their growing numbers, were not part
of the machine. Moreover, the strongest desegregation effort in
Chicago has been a federal matter. Illinois, in short, seems to
exhibit a schizophrenic attitude toward equity in education,
reflecting, no doubt, the attitudes of its diverse population.

Evolution Of the State Role. The Armstrong Act requires
elimination of the "separation of children in public schools
because of color, race or nationality." In 1968, the Illinois
Supreme Court ruled that the clear intention,of the legislature
had been to eliminate de facto school segregation, and that this
was constitutionally permissible./36\

To comply with the law, many school districts began adopting
desegregation plans in the mid-1970sIn 1971 the State
Superintendent of Public Instruction issued specific rules for the
implementation of the Act. The state board required districts to
achieve a minority population in each school that was no more nor
less than 15 percent of the average minority population district
wide. The state regulations also required annual reports on

?
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progress. Noncomplying districts were put on probation, and faced
possible loss of funds. /,7\

In February 1976, under the aggressive leadership of the chief
state school officer, Joseph Cronin (formerly Secretary of
Education in Massachusetts), the State Board of Education
reaffirmed its regulations and agreed to, impose sanctions on
recalcitrant districts. The board monitored enrollment statistics
and required'districts that deviated from board guidelines to
adopt remedial plans. Howgyer, according to Pat Wolford, director
of t'he SEA's equal educatiobal opportunity unit, enforcement by
the SEA was uneven; "hard" enforcement actions were taken against
some districts, while systems like Chicago and Peoria were
virtually untouched. /38\ Selective enforcement, according to
Wolford, also affected the types of plans thpt the board of
education approved., Initially, the state board only approved
plans that conformed with SEA regulations but, after the
resignation of Dr. Cronin in 1980, SEA staff claim that the state
relaxed standards and accepted "almost anything."/39\ Further,
the SEA's regulations addressed only de facto segregation as
evidenced by statistical measures of racial imbalance:. Inquireis
into district practices that could lead to findiogs of de jure
segregation were not made.

Despite these problems, the state board continued to enforce the
Armstrong Act until October 1982. On that date, in Aurora East
Public School District v. ,Cronin,/40\ the Illinois Supreme Court
voided the board's regulations, citing the state board's lack of
statutory authority to make any regulations or eXercise any
jurisdiction under the Act. The Armstrong Act, the high court
ruled, obligated local districts only, and local districts. only
were responsible for its enforcement.

Federal constitutional law, and constitutional law in most states,
requires a state agency to have authority either under the
constitution or from statutes before it may act. The Illinois
constitution gives the state board authority to "establish goals,
determine policies, provide for planning and evaluating education
programs and recommend financing" except where "limited by
law."/41\ The Armstrong act includes an amendment that states:
"Nothing herein shall be construed to permit or empower the State
Board of Education to order, mandate or require busing or other
transportation of pupils for the purpose of achieving racial
balance "/42\ The court in Aurora found that the
policymaking powers of the board, whiainight otherwise have been
consttp* liberally to allow tie tegu' tions, were "limited by

A law" under this amendment.

The court also cited the absence in the Act of standards or
guidelines for enforcement, and the presence of other statutory
authority/43\ specifying the state role in desegregation. It
considered the state board's broad statutory authority "(tlo
determine . . . efficient and adequate standards for physical
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plant, . . ." and a host of other specdfic aspects of school
operations,/44\ but it concluded that this authority extended only
to specifically designated subjects.

I

The state board had little legal ground for an appeal. A question
of statutory authority under a state constitution and state law is
a matter for state courts to resolve, and the state high court had
spoken. The board decided to seek school desegregation through
its administrative powers, which are admittedly more limited, and

! to ask for new legislative authority.

Conclusion/45\. In response to the loss of its authority under
the Armstrong Act, the state board set up -a study-group on "EEO in
the 80's," and asked the group to recommend future 48ard actions.
The study group hired consultants, including Dr. Charles Glenn,
equal educAijon opportunity qffice from Massachusetts. In July

' 1983, Professor Dan Lewis of Northwestern University presented the
group's report, with comments and reactions from Glenn, at the
annual study retreat of the board.

The heart of the report was a recommendation that the board
annually determine district complidnce with the Arnistrong Act, on
the basis of statistical analypis of a-variety of items. The
recommendation, which borrows from a Massachusetts speCial
education enforcement strategy, would provide that:

If a district displays substantially disproportionate
enrollment patterns that district has the optidn of
developing an Action Plan to remedy the difficulties or
they can proceed to a hearing to show that the situation
does not violate state or federal law.

The board, seeking to avoid legal issues raised in Aurora East
Public School Districtv. Cronin, chose to rely on authority
contained in federal law. TTiere is a basis for arguing that the
state education agency is responsible for local compliance with
Title VI of the 1964 Civil Rights Act, as virtually all federal
funds are funnelled through the state agency./46\

The rength of the state's proposed approach is that it is
syst matic and seems both fair and exhaustive. The state
education agency is experienced in the collecting and analyzing
enrollment data. H9weyer, a potentially critical weakness is that
the approach relies almost exclusively on a formal process that
features opportunities for increased politicalization of what is
already a volatile issue.

In effect, A district is presumed guilty on the basis of a de
facto finding of disproportionate minority enrollment and is
encouraged to establish its innoence immediately. All opportunity
for negotiation and finding common interests, is lost by putting
the school system pillory where it must defend itself.
Willingness to elop a plan amounts to an admission of guilt.
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In his remarks to the "EEO in the 80's" group in March, 'Glenn
stressed the continuing importance of desegregation, and wafned
the group not to approach the issue as state educatiOn officials
are used to approaching other enforcement responsibilities:

Race desegregation cannot- be "worked" by formula or
general requirements, as can such issues aO'sex equity

.

in,home economics and industrial arts 4

desegregation efforts, to produce effectilit results,
stability, and positive educational impact, should NOT
seek 46ick resolutions. The tension of negotiating,
testing, and revising complex desegregation measures,is
a healthy and creative tension This requires
in-depth involvement and persistence, and a refuse', to
allow the issues to be boiled down to a simple formula
which does `not do justice to the-problem -- or the
opportunity.

The proposals that the "EEO In the 80's" group made to the board
An July seemed to ignore thi advice. By assimilating race
desegrega,tion into other regulatory,functIons of state education
agencies, the proposals would, create problems in two opposite
directions.

o By virtually forcing school systems to refute a public
accusation Of discrimination, the proposed strategy would make
a comprehensive and satisfactory remedy less likely and sri't up
a win/lose situation. The experience in Boston suggests ,hat
school officials must be convinced that a good desegregation
plan is a winning proposition for them and an oppottunity for
positive change. Id Massachusetts, no superintendent has lost
h .is job for taking leadership on the issue of desegregation.
ut in Boston, six superintendents have lost their jobs since

"desegregation began. In the interests of equity and a good,
stable education for minority students, a rigid enforCement
strategy seems unproductive.

o The stvtegy would be costly to the state education agency, and
the temptation would be strong to avoid c4ting school systems
in the annual report. Yet it would be di :Ultto persuade
systems that have not.been cited to begin _..:segregation
voluntarily. In 4 sense, issuing an annual report on the
"State of Equal Opportunity in Illinois" would force the board
to lay out its cards at the start and then begin a retreat as
districts argue or prove, in the full glare of publicity, that
they are not violating state or federal laws. The costs in
political support and credibility would be immense.

At the conclusion of the discussio6 in July, Superintendent Donald
Gill promised 'to report back to the board with specific
recommendations, which he has not yet done. Of course, if the
Board adopts the Massachusetts approadh but does not support/ it
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appropriately, little will be accomplished. It will be up to
minority parents to hold the board accountable for failing to
protect the Constitutional rights of minority children; Ohio and
Missouri are neighboring examples of the tremendous cost to-the
state of such failure. A further argument against the "EEO in the
80's" approach is that it might convince a court that the state
education agency was meeting its obligations, even when results
were ndt actually signficant.

Gdvernment officials feel more cOmfortable if they have procedures
and guidelines to guarantee fairness. But race segregation is 'an
issue that does not respond well to uniform procedures. Each
community facing race desegregation is going through a crisis of
leadership, of inteurobp relations, of self image, and of

--);creativity. The stte education agency can coach or -facilitate/
growth during such a 'crisis, if it can be flexible.

0
N\

The Aurora decision does not limit the state board's obligation to
intervene in de jure segregation situations. According to the
state supreme court, the SEA's role in enforcement is one of
investigating complaints and handing its findings over to the
state attorney general for prosecution. Although the Aurora
decision does not prevent the SEA from seeking rulemaking
authority from the legislature, the present state superintendrht
of education has indicated that no such authority will be sought
and that the SEA will find "oth r methods° with which to address
the issue' of racially isolated chooling./47\ To date, the SEA
has not adopted policies or pro edures, to 'help establish .itself as
a facilitator in the resolution of,potential de jure segregation
disputes.

Kentucky/48\ '
Introduction. Kentucky is a NortlitSouth border state whose
history of conservatism tempered by strong individual leadership
is reflected in its civil rights factions and policies. State law
is virtually silent on school desegregation, and a provision in
the state constitution mandating separation of White students from
Black students in public schools has not been formally repealed,
despite the obvious conflict with the U.S. Constitution. Yet, the
state legislature has given sweeping enforcement authority to the
Kentucky Commission on Human Riqhts, and the state in 1975 adopted
a far-sighted plan for desegregating not just schools but an
entire metropolitan area. Moreover, Kentucky has a strong public
accommodations law that, by interpretation, appears to forbid
racial imbalance in schools.

Evolution of the State Role. Segregation in Kentucky befores1954
was required by the state constitution and by statutes. Following
the Brown decision, the state acted to begin the process of
desegregating Louisville schools. The plan was one of free choice
and, though unsophisticated compared to desegregation strategies
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of today, it was 0head of its time in 1956. Its relatively ,

peaceful implemehtation and ensuing success can be credited to
active gubernatorial support, beOnning Vith Governor Wetherby's\
positive response to Brown and Governor Chendler' decision two
years later to defendga-Uol integration with stae police and the
National Guard. Segregation did mot by any means disappear, but ,
school integration advanced, substantially between 1956 and.1966.

The Kentucky Commission on Human Rights was.established in 1960,
with an initial mandate to investigate discrimination and report .
its findings to the legislature. Six years later, the legislature

.1
armed the commission wit* authority to enforce civil rights in
emptbyMent, housin9 and public accomodations./49\ 'The
legislation's action created a powerful state agency that combines
r4search on new ways to reduce discrimination and analyses of
current data with ,the legal authority to correct civil rights
violations.

The Jefferson County Plan. In 11972the commission warned that
resegregation'in Louisville had! already occurred; 80% of alel
'elementary school students attinded schoc4s where' at least 90% .of
the studeiffibelonged to one race. Louisville is the state's
largest city, withsuburbs extending into Indiana and surrounded
on the Ke tucky side of the state line by Jefferson County,
virtually all-White in the early 1970's. The NAACP used the
commission s findings to file a suit seeking to merge the
Louisville and the litigation Jefferson County school districts, a

possibility that the school boards had already been considering
for financial'reasons./50\

As it became clear that the federal district court would order a
merger of the two 'districts, the school board in Louisville voted
itself out of existence. State law provides that in this vent
responsibility for a formerly independent school district everts
to the county. Thus the'Louisville board's action had the effect
of creating a single school district from the two separate
districts. It is important to note that had Kentucky law not
provided for such a school district merger, or had more than two
major school districts been involved, tie courts would have faced
coffSiderable difficulty ordering a mergele-

The 1975 desegregation plan for Louisville contained two unqiue'
provisions that contributed greatly to its success. The first
exempted children from busing if they lived in neighborhoods where
they, were in the racial minority.. This encouraged Black families
to move into the virtually all-White county suburbs. Adding
further impetus was a merger of administrative authorities under
the Section 8 Housing Assistance program in Louisville and
Jefferson County. This enabled Louisville applicants to seek
housing outside the city for the first time, an option more than
half chose./51\ A second provision exempted from busing entire
neighborhoods that had achieved' racial balance. This important
corollary to the first provision was intended to help families
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moving into areas where they wee in the minority be more welcome
in their new communities.

The plan implemented in 1975 was initially met with boycotting and
violence, Yet, despite apparently widepread resistance, evidence
suggests that Kentucky residents were actually not completely
opposed to desegregation. The U.S. ()mission on Civil'Rights
reported in 19?6 that the population in general was much less*
opposed-to desegregation than'local leaderS, who by ignoring of
openly opposing the. court order had created more divisiveness than
might otherwise have occurred. a

L6xington, Kentucky's second largest city, had'a Bladk population,
similar in percentage to that of Louisville, yet it voluntarily
moved school district attendance lines in 1968 to improve racial
'balance in its schools. During the 19794, the city implemented
teacher reassignment and busing, again4olunl'arily, because
metropolitan growth and housing patterni\bad threatened racial
balance. It is possible that factors contributing to these
voluntary adjustments were unique to Lexington; whatever the
reasons, the adjustments were made without incident.

"White Flight'. A study of enrollment trends in Jefferson County,
conducted in 11.79, found tpat. a sharp decline in White public
school enrollment occurred between 1974 and 1976, as the
desegregation plan appeared imminent and was finally ordered./43\
Although White enrollment continued to decline through 1978, it
did so at a decreasing rate. Though nonpublic school enrollment
had been declining steadily thiough 1974, a surge of enrollment
totalling 4,697 students was recorded between 1974 and 1975.
However, perhaps due. in part to an announcement in early 1975 by
Archbishop Thomas J. McDonough that Catholic schools would not
become havens for those trying to escape desegregation, parochial
school enrollment stabilized. By 1981-82, enrollment in parochial
schools (including fundamentalist Christian schools) had begun to
decline and it is now declining at a faster rate than the decline
in birth rates.

Success of the Plan. By the end of the 1975-76 school ye'ar, the
plan was widely accepted in schools and communities and, as the
second'year of desegregation began,'no significant resistance was
reported. Revisions to the desegregation plan included a 1978
ruling by theU.S. Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit that
first-graders 'could no longer be exempted from desegregation, an
anomalous provision that had been included in the original
plan./54\ The Sixth Circuit also ruled, in 1978, that a statute
allowing parents to enroll their children in the public school
nearest home conflicted with the Jefferson County desegregation
plan and could not be applied to it./55\
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Steady progress was made from 1976 through the end of/the decade,
and by 1980 the Jefferson County public school system was
considered to be among the most desegreg ted schobl systems in the
United States./56\ Giving lie to the no' on that desegregation
would cause a decline in achievement, test scores showed Blacks
closing the gap educatibnally, and doing so exceptionally fast in
the elementary grades. As the test scores, of Black students rose
dramatically, white students began to record gains in achievement
scores as well. According to the Kentucky Commission on Human
Rights, in 197'6 "not one of the 12 grades scored Oove.the 50th
percentile in reading. Only two grades had "reached that level in
mathematics. By 1981, all grades except 11 and 12 were above the

,50th percentile in reading and eight grades were above in
,math."/57\

Five years of effort to integrate Neighborhoods and schools
appeared to be paying off. Although 8.4% of schools remained out
of compliance with the desegregation guidelines (calling for
between 16% and 40% Black students in all elementary schools and
16% to 35% Black students in all secondary schools), a marked
increase in schockl integration occurred between 1975 and 1980 /58\
Even more impressive was the advance of housing integration, which
undeniably contributed to success in the schools. Black families
accounted for 30% of the growth in Jefferson County outsidg,the
city of Louisville in the 1970s whereas they had accounted for
only one percent of the county's growth in the 1960s.

Conclusion. Unfortunately, the story does not end on a positive
note. Statistics from the Kentucky Commission on Human Rights
show that a trend toward resegregation beginning in 1930 has
brought more than 19% of schools out of compliance with the
desegregation guidelines in the 1982-83 school year. The
commission's 1983 report round that "the Jefferson County public

. school system. permitted an almost across-the-board return toward
the segregated school system which existed before 1975."/59\
Problems of compliance with the Singleton standard (a standard for
eliminating racially identifiable teaching staffs) were never
fully addressed, and progress made in this area has been
completely reversed. "Hardship transfers" for exemption from
busing are on the rise, and schools out of compliance with the
guidelines are the same schools that were racially unbalanced
before 1975.

This backsliding reflects similar retrenchment in communities all
over the country. The varied causes probably include economic
recession, the current de-emphasis on busing by the courts, and
the Reagan Administration's apparent lack of interest in
desegregation. At this writing, Jefferson County school officials
are discussing the development of a new desegregation plan to
address this recent resegregation.

Although the State Equal Educatidnal Opportunity (Title IV) office
is not directly involved in this process, it does offer technical
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assistance and it has a good relationship with Jefferson County
officials. The EEO office would like to focus attention .on
equitable discipline and the development of closer school staff
relationships with students. The Kentucky Commission on Human
Rights maintains an active interest in these proceedings and
stresses the importance of maintaining the Black student
enrollment ratio at 16% to 35% in all schools, the exemption from
busing for racially balanced neighbofhoods, and the desegregation
of teaching staffs.

MassaehOetts/60\

Introduction. Massachusetts, well known for its liberal polktics,
has long been a leader in school desegregation. But Boston, where
the minority population exceeds 70% of the total, is'one of the
large metropolitan areas where both federal and state laws are
difficult to enforce. Desegregation in the Boston schools was
taken out of state hands and placed in the hands of a special
master appointed by the federal courts. After many years of court
supervision, the responsibility is once again with the state.

State policy and the role of the state edugation agency in school
desegregation have passed through a number of fairly distipct
periods since passage of the state's Racial Imbalance Law .n 1965,
and some progress is evident.

Evolution of the State Role. The Massachusetts Racial Imbalance
1,7;761\, seemed to/provide a model for state action to desegregate
public schools. The legislature, at the encouragement of a "blue
ribbon" advisory group and the state Board of Education, made it
official state policy to encourage racial balance and to prevent
racial imbalance (defined as occurring when a school was more than
50% "nonwhite"). The Board was given the authority to require
racial balance plans from any system operating one or more
imbalanced schools and to require implementation Of plans. These
requirements were backed up by the Board's power to withhold state
funding for noncompliance. Over the next several years incentives
for racial balance were added, including 100% state reimbursement
for any transportation, 65% reimbursement for construction, and
(through the "METCO" program) support for the costs of educating
minority students from "imbalanced" urban schools in suburban
schools.

By early 1971 the METCO program 0,4as operating with an
appropriation of $2 million and serving some 1500 students. About
1000 students were being transported to reduce racial imbalance in
Boston, Cambridge, New Bedford and Springfield, largely at the
initiative of parents and a few enthusiasts within the school
systems. More than $200 million in state funds had been committed
to the construction of new school facilities in these four
communities, but actual construction had lagged and the effect of
completed schools on desegregation was rather disappointing.
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Several magnet schools -- especially Trotter in Boston and Greene
in New Bedford -- enjoyed solid support from parents but little
enthusiasm from school officials.

The Period of Enforcement. Several developments converged to
force a faster pace, starting in 1971. Early reactions to
preliminary conclusions drawn in a study the Board commissioned by
the Harvard Center for Law and Education created a sense of
urgency. Enforcement of racial-balance requirefients was made the
responsibility of a new unit in the Department rather than of the
the Deputy Commissioner. Significantly, the unit was supported
,not only with federal Title IV technical assistance funds but also
with a small state appropriation. This state-level support
enabled it to function more aggressively than comparable units in
other states. Locally, the failure of New. Bedford and Springfield
to proceed with commitments to build schools -- the cornerstone of
racial balance plans in those cities -- and.the completion of two
large elementary chools in racial fringe areas in Boston brought
matters to a head. Local intransigence and the appointment of
Commissioner Neil V. Sullivan whb had a reputation for his
commitment to desegregation, made conflict inevitable. Time had
run out for negotiation and planning.

By the end of 1971, the Board had cut off state funding to Boston,
New Bedford, and Springfield and had determined that Boston was
violating not only the state racial imbalance law but also the
United States Constitution. Several years of litigation and
intense political pressure followed. New Bedford took
satisfactory interim measures and moved ahead with its
construction program, but the litigation with Boston and
Springfield went forward. Thus, in 1973, the Massachusetts
Supreme Judicial Court ordered the state board to make specific
recommendations for a comprehensive racial balance plan in each
community. The Board and the Court ordered these "forced busing"
plans. Developed for Boston by Board staff and consultants and
for 'Springfield by its School Department, to 'be implemented in
September, 1974.

Political pressure mounted for repeal of the racial-imbalance law.
Republican Governor Frelicis. Sargent vetoed repeal legislation
several years in succession. But pressure became so strong in the
election year 1974 that the Governor's staff worked out a
substitute law, known as "Chapter 636"/62\. It removed the
Board's authority to require redistricting and substituted
substantial financial incentives that included more funding for
magnet schools and programs through METCO (under $2 million the
first year, subsequently increased to $3.5 million), and a program
to strengthen desegregated schools ($7.3 million). The
reimbursement for construction to enchance desegregation was
increased from 65% to 75% of costs. The governor's amendment
passed and was signed weeks before implementation of the Boston
and Springfield plans.
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Ironically, the gutting of the racial imbalance law had no effect
at Eal.on the desegregation of these two communities. Federal
District Judge W. Arthur Garrity found Boston 'guilty of extensive
fourteenth amendment violations based in part on evidence
developed by state staff and with legal support from lawyers at
the Harvard Center for Law and Education who applied research they
had previously conducted for the Board: Judge Garrity ordered the
implementatibn the "state plan" on schedule./63\ The
Massachusetts Supreme Judicial Court .tound that it would be
unconstitutional for Springfield to fail to impl\ement the plan
that had been developed by its staff and ordered by the\Board,
despite, the repeal of the Board's authority to order such a
plan./64\ And so the plans were implemented in 1974.

ti
The Period of Consolidation. For the next four years, 'state
desegregation efforts shifted from enforcement and planning to
administering a large nogram of state funding. In Springfield
the basic instructional program of each desegregated school was
strengthened, which brought measurable improvement in student
skills and began to close the gap 'between minority and White
student test scores. In

and
the funds were used to involve

auniversities: colleges, nd cultural institutions in the schools
and generally t.'1 supplement the curriculum. Eighteen magnet
schools were funded in Boston and seven' in Springfield; an
innovative magnet program for talented and gifted students in New
Bedford aggressively sought out minority students and students who
spoke limited English. In 1576 New Bedford opened its new schools
and eliminated racial imbalance.through redistricting.

Implementing the Boston Plan was a priority in this period of
consolidation, but serious problems,arose that attracted ngrional
attention. The success of desegregation in Springfield and New
Bedford, where local officials proceeded without direct court
involvement and with unobtrUsive monitoring by the state,
contrasted sharply'with the problems in Boston, a lesson not lost
on state desegregation officials.

Emergence of the. Current Role. Enforcement and implementation, a
fourth stage of desegregation, began in 1978.

The Cambridge School Committee had made commitments a decade
earlier to reduce racial imbalance through various measures; in
the confusion and high drama over Boston and Springfield, the
failure to carry out the measures went unnoticed by the state.
The rather perfunctory annual repbrts to the state Board of
Education on imbalaned schools always showed one or two schools
with enrollments slightly more than half- "non-White."

Almost equally unnoticed had been the effect of a 1976 decision by
the state desegregation director to to require that annual statistics
on race be supplied in the five categories used by the federal
Office for Civil Rights, rather than simply by "White/Non-White."
He acted out of a' concern about the state's ability to locate its
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growing Hispanic population and protect their access to programs,
rather than a concern about desegregation of Hispanics.

A third development was an anomaly in Springfield's racial-balance
plan: while White and non-White students were desegregated in
most of the city, the section with heavy Hispanic population had
been left out of the plan, since those students were counted as
White by Springfield. Springfield reasoned, that it had no
obligation under state law to assure that Hispanics attended
racially, balanced schools. The Massachusetts Supreme. Judicial
Court supported the state Board's position that the Bgard had the
right to require correction of what might be a violation of the
Constitution; Springfield had a "continuing obligation" to prevent
the isolation of these students./65\

State action in this fourth stage addressed these three
developments.' The unspoken assumption was that the cost --
however measured of enforcement on the Boston model was too
high for everyone affected.

What happened next is of critical importance; activities
Cambridge created a model that a number of other Massachusetts
cities have since followed and that other states with a commitment
to desei,7egation have studied with great interest./66\

(1) State desegregation funds paid for a small desegregation
planning office in Cambridge. For the first year, no real
planning was done; the director served the superintendent of
schools as a general assistant. Nevertheless, this was a
productive yeah since state staff were able to require the local
office to produce considerable information on the Cambridge
schools as a background to planning. Irt-addition, the clock was
running. Each passing month of inaction became potential evidence
oflocal bad faith.

(2) State staff analyzed the information provided by the
Cambridge desegregation office for evidence of past or continuing
ffiLal action that contributed to de jure racial separation.,

This was a radical departure from reliance on making a de facto
case based on enrollment data.

(3) The superintendent was quietly informed of the results of
this analysis: it appeared that Cambridge was contributing to the
isolation of minority students much as Boston had done. Official
complicity in segregation was evidentAn decisions about the
location of new schools and district lines and in the continuation
of open enrollment that caused White students to leave and
minority students tc enter schools that were already heavily
minority. But the state agency stressed that it was no longer an
adversary of the school system but rather potentially a

co-defendant, since state funds had supported school construction
and some of the programs to enco9rage voluntary transfers.

27
WINSLOW et al., P. '22



Clearly, the state and the school system had a common interest in
finding a constitutionally satisfactory solution, and quickly.

(4) The superintendent and school committee considered their
options -- and obtained legal advice. State desegregation funds
were provided to employ special counsel with expertise in
desegregation cases. The advice and the decision, as expe5ted,
were to seek solutions rather than to risk court intervention and

iperhaps the necessity of implementing a plan developed, as in
Boston, by state staff and outside experts. The state continued
to apply discreet pressure, carefully avoiding official "findings
of gu-ilt" or other actions that might have stiffened resistance.

(5) Once the Cambridge School Committee decided to find
solutions outside the courts, the state funded broad-scale
community consultation. Many options were proposed and rejected;
others were refined into the elements of a plan. The plan, in its
several stages was explained in detail at each of its,several
stages; open public discussion and trouble-shooting continued
through the fourth year of implementation.

(6) The first stage of the plan to be implemented was the
correction of actions that could create new segregation,
especially unrestricted open-enrollment. Clear and strictly
enforced transfer requirements, centrally administered, were put
in place. On state advice, students who had already transferred
inappropriately were allowed, to remain in their new schools.

(7) The next stage he following year, was implementation of
contiguous redistricti; . School attendance zones were adjusted
to improve the racial mix of each school, though without the "very
large or gerry, ndered" districts forbidden under state racial

.

balance guide-lines. The demography of Cambridge, whose more than
40% minority students are dispersed in schools around the city,
meant that moderate redistricting combined with preventing
"internal white flight" through strict transfer controls
desegregated most schools.

( ) The third year, Cambridge paired two schools (1-4 and 5-8)
that could not be desegregated by redistricting and abolished
atte dance zones for all schools. New admissions would in the
future be based upon parents' preferences for.up to thee schools,
subject to racia)- balance criteria, capacity, and othet clearly
stated considerations. By creating this system of controlled
admissions -- and assuring its open and fair administration -- the
school committee gave itself a powerful tool for long-term
stability and flexibility. District lines will never again be
changed, for there are no district lines. Choices by thousands of
parentS and administrative decisions will shape the enrollment of
each school. Naturally, this system makes it important to assure
that every school in Cambridge is attractive to parents,, since
febstration over undesirable assignments would be politically
unacceptable. In addition, staff of each school have a bigger

WINSLOW
r
et al., P. 23 28



stake in the satisfaction of parents,'especially in a period when
school closings are likely.

(9) An additional stage - surely not the last - of Cambridge
desegregation was reached in September 1983 with the creation of a
magnet school stressing the use of computers. Enrollment goals,
were set with unusual care, considering race, sex, and income;
admissions are determined by public lottery from the applications
received, subject to the goals. A condition for the receipt of
state desegregation funds was to avoid creating an elite school
and, in fact, a disproportionate number of applications,have been
from lower-income families.

The elements of desegregation in Cambridge are not unique, but the
process that led to desegregation taught Massachusetts
desegregation officials valuable lessons. The "problem-solving"
mode produced solutions by local and state cooperation rather than
by conflict. Since negiqiation.had been--tried in the early years
(1965-70) in Boston as well, with scant results, the truly
original element in the Cambridge situation may have been the
state's willingness to reveal informally its potential liability
under the fourteenth amendment.

By lifting constitutional concerns and methods of analysis out of
the context of litigation and making them the centerpiece of
informal negotiations, Massachusetts found away to combine the
flexibility of negotiations, with_, the breadth and power of the
constitution. Looming over earlier negotiations had been the
threat that the state would itself develop a plan to achieve
racial balance. But since the political cost to the state of
developing and requiring such a plan was almost as high as it
would have been to the city, the threat lacked credibility. By
bringing constitutional concerns to the fore, the state was able
to insist that the real obligation was external to and binding
upon the state itself, thereby creating mutual interest in a
solution. In addition, the constitutional context made it
possible to assure an outcome that provided not only a plan to
achieve certain racial proportions but also a response to all
outstanding equity isues (e.g., bilingual education, and minority
staffing).

Conclusion. From the point of view of the state education agency,
the Cambridge process has been 3 decided success. Although the
willingness of the state to go to enforcement had to be
communicated clearly and repeatedly, official action that would
have made the state and the city adversaries did not prove
necessary. This conserved the scarce capital of political and
public support for state education agency activities. The Board
has not had to go to court, withhold funds, or even make a finding
of noncompliance to achieve the extensive desegregation that has
occurred since 1978. Occasional hints -- a letter from the
Commissioner expressing his concern, a vote of the Board as,ing
the Commissioner to make a report to a subsequent meeting, a
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letter from the General Counsel responding to a local request --
have done the job.

About a year after this process began in Cambridge, the
opportunity arose to follow a similar course in Holyoke, then in
Worcester; Lawrence, Lowell, and other Massachusetts cities. Each
of these communities, needless to say, followed its own course and
developed a plan very different from the Cambridge plan. Some
plans have relied primarily on magnet schools, while others have
required more extreme measures. But all met state standards for
equity and effectiveness.

In these communities -- and especially in Holyoke, a small,
industrial city with a large Hispanic population -- additional
factors have come to seem important to a successful process. One
is the involvement of minority parents not only, as in Cambridge,
in general community participation (more successful in Cambridge
than almost anywhere else because of the nature of that community)
but also as a potential plaintiff group, with good legal advice

.

and the capacity to enter directly into negotiations on a plan.
This allows the state to mediate and interpret the conflicting
interests of minority parents and school systems, rather than to
serve as a surrogate for the interests of parents. Tne
participation of minority parents who can articulate goals clearly
and realistically produces a better plan at a lower cost to the
state's on-going relationships with the school systeM. The second
factor is the importance of agreeing at the start on expectations
regarding the nature and impact of the plan.i Such agreement,
generally expressed in a list of principles used to( assess every
proposed option, provides a common point of referenke)for
negotiations. These principles set the rulesby whieh all parties
agree to play, and they provide assurance that special concerns
will receive serious attention.

Gradually, the new state approach has become easier to implement.
Each` superintendent who has gone through the new process has
emerged a stronger leader and ready to boast ',bout how his schools
have improved while desegregating. And while enforcement efforts
in Boston and Springfield carried high political4(as well as

"budgetary) costs for the state education agency, there is now a
renewed support in the legislature for state desegregation efforts
which are perceived as benefiting school systems. In the middle
of the austerity imposed by "Proposition 2 l/2",/67\ a limit on
spending passed as part of a taxpayers' revolt, the reimbursement
for desegregation construction was nonetheless raised to 90% in
1982, and the magnet school appro riation increased by $500,000.
In 1983, the racial-imbalance la was broadened to include
additional communities and the a ropriation increased by $1.3
million. An increase in funds for the urban/suburban METCO
desegregation program was also approved.

3(_)
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At the start of-the 1983-84 school year, 12 Massachusetts cities
were implementing, desegregation plans, as were some 40 suburban
communities involved in METCO. The state education agency has
completed its first report to Federal District Judge W. Arthur
Garrity as court-appointed monitor of Boston desegregation.
Emphasis in that report, and in discussions with other
desegregating school systems, is now on thinking through the
techniques and the implications of recruiting studehts for
desegregated schools.

Massachusetts stumbled upon strategies for more effective state
leadership in desegregation, through the accident of growing
Hispanic isolation that was not covered by the state "de facto"
law and could only be addressed by using "de jure" evidence as the
basis of negotiated remedies. Also stumbled upon was a strategy
to strengthen public support for education through extensive and
varied experimentation with magnet schools. More than 50 magnet
schools are already in operation and, perhaps more imporantly, 10
very different cities are developing them with state funding
support and coordination. Massachusetts therefore represents a
great laboratory of parent choide and diversity 1n public
education. Commissioner John Lawson, committed to both
desegregation and parent choice, is supporting the efforts to make
urban schools effective'-- without elitism.

It appears, then, that the next stage of desegregation in
Massachusetts will be an increasing correlation of racial
integration, educational improvement, and diversity.

Washington/68\

Introduction., Washington has long pursued progressive politics
with fevEY-the problems of urban blight, industrialization and
large concentrations of population. For a long time it had few
racial minorities other than native Americans -- and very few
Blacks. Times have changed. The state's large cities have
attracted Blacks. New immigrants from Asia'are making Washington.
their home. The apple growers and other fruit farmers of Eastern
Washington have jobs available to,migrants, many of whom are
racial minorities, thus offering some economic incentives to
'minorities to locate in the state.

This is not to say that issues of race and equality of educational
opportunity are new issues in WistIngton State. The rights and
treatment of Indian people from the many tribes in the Oregon
Territory and the appropriate education of their children have
been of concern since before statehood in 1889. The iny.ernment of
Japanese American citizens during World War II resulted in their
children being educated in hastily constructed temporary schools
isolated from other children. These incidents served 4o raised
concern for issues of race, the rights of individual citizens and
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equality of educational opportunity for children. The issues were
brought more clearly into focus, however, by the increasing
isolation of larger and larger numbers of Black children in the
stAte's urban chool districts.

As the racial integration of public schools came to encompass more
than remedying statutory de jure segregation, states outside the
South ave sotht solutionsin a variety of ways. The search for
remedkes to segregated conditions finds its origins in the 1954
Supreme Court decision in Brown v. Board of Education./69\ At
first, Brown caused little stir in Washington State., Not until
the fall of 1970, when the Seattle SchoolsBoard announced its
intention to mandate the reassignment of students in order to
d(esegregate the district's middle schools, was the state forced to
f4ce the reality of increasing racial isolation in the public
schools.

Evolution of the State Role. Concern about increasing segregation
in the public schools and the need for effective school district
policies became evident as early as 1965. In September, the
Seattle Urban League submitted to the Seattle School Board a

comprehensive school desegregation plan designed to desegregate
the races in Seattle's public schools and to eliminate the
segregation of poor childreh from more affluent children in
neighborhood schools. That plan was unanimously rejected by the
school board.

the Seattle School Board first adopted policies to desegregate its
schools in the spiking of 1968. Until that time, the Board had
maintained that if there was segregation in the city's schools, it
was caused by housing patterns; the school system had no
responsibility for rectifying the situation. The Board's policy
shift, amid mounting pressure from civil rights groups, led the
Seattle School District to make changes from 1968 to 1977 that
included the implementation of programs of compensatory education,
a voluntary student transfer program, mandatory reassignment of
Black children from over-crowded schools to desegregated middle
schools, and a magnet plan. These changes culminated in the
school district's adoption of a comprehensive school desegregation
plan in November, 1977. This plan reassigned students through
grade reconfigurations and complementary feeder-pattern changes
for secondary schools. The reassignment portion of the plan was
enhanced by an educational options program.

The plan, which become known nationally as the "Seattle Plan for
School Desegregation," was designed to eliminate racial isolation
in the Seattle School District by 1981. During each stage set by
the plan, the Seattle School District attempted to deal with .

segregated schools as an educational as well as a racial problem.

Concern for efflecti* state' policies and administrative procedures
.to (eliminate racial isolation in the urban school districts in
Washington State first arose in October, 1966. In a joint meeting,
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with the State Board of Eduction (SBE), the State Board Against
Discrimination (SBAD) requested that the SBE take an active role
in developing solutions to the problems of de facto segregation in
the public schools.

At its December, 1966 meeting the SBE seemed to assign
Washington's Department of Public Instruction responsibility for
monitoring and facilitating the elimination of segregation in the
public school system. SBE's recommendations were sent to arrI\
school district superintendents by the 'State Superintendent for
Public Instruction, who noted that the State Board hoped
superintendents and school boards would give careful consideration
to the statement and take appropriate steps. Recommendations
included a vague statement that school districts should take steps
toward solutions to segregation, a requirement that all school
districts conduct an annual count of pupils by ethnic group,
encouragement to districts to re-examine personnel practices, a
recommendation to consider multicultural contributions to
instruction, and `.- recommendation that pre-service and in-service
teacher education be used to help improve intergroup relations.

Since that time, a number of laws and policies have been created
to fulfill requirements of the state constitution. 'Article IX,
Section 1 states that, "It is the paramOunt duty of the state to
make ample provision for the education of all children residing j
within its borders, without distinction or preference on account
9f race, color, caste or sex."/70\ Washington state statutes
contain two general provisions for anti-discrimination in
education because of race: "The right td be free from
discrimination because of race, creed, color, national or
the presence of any sensory, mental or physical handicap is
recognized and declared to be a civil right. This right shall
include, but not be limited to . . . the right to full enjoyment
of any . . . place of public resort; accommodation, assemblage or
amusement, " /71\ and "Every person who denies to any other person
because of rape, creed, color, or full enjoyment of any of the
accommodations, advantages, facilities or priiileges of any place
of public resort, accommodation, assemblage or amusement, shall be
guilty of a misdtmeanor./72\ A place of accommodation is defined
to include "any public library or educational institution . . .'or
children's camps."/73\

Other statutory provisions define an unfair practice as one that
directly or.indirectly results in discrimination, give individuals
the right to sue in court and to file complaints with the
Washington State Human Rights Commission, and establish a right to
appeal,a commission decision to'court. The statutes place
enforcement responsibility with the Washington State Human Rights
Commission and local prosecuting attorneys.

Also, the State Board of Education and the State Human Rights
Commission in 1973 approved a joint policy statement as a
foundation for enfo7ementof the provisions,of Article IX of the
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Constitution: "the Washington State Board o'f Education and the
Washington State Human Rights .Commission jointly declare that
racially segregated schools are a barrier to quality education and
to equality of opportunity in education." The statement declares
fbrther that "School boards have the responsibility, as well as
the duty under the Federal Constitution and laws of the State of
Washington, to assign children to buildings in ways which result
in tho maximum desegregation possible by whatever means that are
necessary."/74\

PerhaLA this favorable policy environment has helped Washington
avoid bitter, divisive polarization. Also helpful has been the
fact that desegregation efforts were aided by the Seattle Urban
League,and the Seattle Civic Unity Committee, groups long involved
in inter-racial problems. Their programs provided opportunities
for the involvement of influential Seattle residents. These
groups have contributed to the process used to design Seattle's
desegregation plan and the criteria used to determine which plan
to approve. The Seattle Plan was based on careful analysis of the
positive and negative features of the desegregation plans'/of other
cities, a review of effects on children, and followed 13 criteria
endorsed by civil rights groups, school parent'groups, religious
'organizations, and business,and civic groups.

School desegregation was not implemented without challenge,
however. Members of the Seattle School District Board of
Directors were subjected to a recall election following the

k desegregation of middle schools in the early 1970s, and there was
an unsuccessful court challenge to stop desegregation. The recall
effort failed, but two of the four board members did not seek
reelection the following fall. Desegregation in Seattle was not
halted, but these events contributed to its delay. It appears
that succeeding school board members were less aggressive in their,'
efforts to desegregate the schools. Not until federal cdpuTh
action loomed.as a real possibility in 1977 was there concerted
effort to eliminate racial segregation in the Seatt10 School
District.

n

In the interim, from 1971 to 1977, the Seattle School District
became increasingly more segregated. Consistent with the state's
monitoring and facilitating obligations, the Equality of
Educational Opportunity officer frequently encouraged the school
district to take steps to eliminate segregation, but no action was
taken* Despite an aggressive nondiscrimination provision in its
constitution, a strong State Board policy against segregation, and
strong antidiscrimination statutes, the state imposed no sanctions
o/n the Seattle School District for its inaction.

In the late 1:970s, three school districts with significant numbers
of Black students -- Seattle, Tacoma and Pasco -- implemented
local initiatives to desegregate their schools. Spurring action
was local support, encouragement from the State EEO Officer, and,
in the case of Seattle, the threat of federal court intervention
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by the American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU) and the National
Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP).
Seattle's plan received the most attention because it included
mandatory student reassignment and because its overall scope was
broad. Despite the plan's poteiltially controversial terms, it was
endorsed by a 50-member citizen's committee that included
representatives of civil rights groups, business groups, and
religious groups.

In each session of the legislature that has followed adoption of
the plan, some form of legislation has been introduced to thwart
the Seattle School Board decision. Legislative tactics have
included restricting assignment patterns of students, denying
Seattle money for transporting students who had been mandatorily
reassigned for desegregation purposes, or reducing financial
support in other areas. Despite these challenges,
pro-desegregation school board members are consistently re-elected
to the Seattle School Board, enabling the district to maintain its
aggressive stand on desegregation.

Having failed to find relief from the legislature or to elect
anti, - desegregation candidates to the School Board, a group of
citizens opposed to the mandatory nature of the desegregation plan
turned to the state's initiative process. With assistance from
the State Attorney General's Office, the group developed a
state-wide referendum designed to stop the school desegresat4on
plan in Seattle. The initiative was openly advocated as only
restricting district freedom to assign children away from their
neighborhood schools for purposes of desegregation; the initiative
allowed all assignments of pupils for other reasons.
Reassignments for racial balance were allowed only when school
district violations of the civil rights of students by de facto or
de jure se4regation could be proved in court. The initiative was
a1proved by nearly 66% of the voters who cast ballots in the
election.'

Following its passage, the State Attorney General ruled that the
initiative was constitutional under Washington law. To prevent
the initiative from becoming law, the Seattle,. Tacoma and Pasco
''School Districts sued .the State of Washington in federal court on
the grounds that the ilMitiative was an unconstitutional racial
classification device. The school districts were joined in the
suit by the NAACP, ACLU, The Seattle Urban League, Church Council
of Greater Seattle, Ainerican Friends Service Comnittee, and the
U.S. Department of Jdstice. The state was repreAented by the
State Attorney General and was joined by the citizen's group that
had sponsored the initiative.

The state argued that the initiative was constitutional because it
was not racial classification device and was not passed with
raciayClassification intent. In the alterriative, the State
argeed that even if the court found the initiative to be, a racial

"Classification, it should still be allowed to become law because
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the state had a compelling i interest in maintaining neighborhood
schools. The argument placed this interest above the civil rights
of pupils adversely affected by implementation of the initiative.

The federal District CoUrt found in favor of the school districts.
After an unsuccessful appeal to the Ninth Circuit Court of
Appeals,/75\ the state appealed to the U.S. Supreme Court. In the
interim, Ronald Reagan was elected Presideq, resulting in a shift
in federal policy on school desegregation. Accordingly, the U.S.
Department of Justice reversed its position and joined the appeal
on the side of the state. In a five-to-four decision, the U.S.
Supreme Court sided with the Power courts and declared the
initiative unconstitutional./76\

Conclusion. The role of Washington state officials in fulfilling
the provisions of policylset by the state constitution, state
statutes, State Board of Education and State Human Rights
Commission can best be described as confused, inconsistent, and
contributing to instability in local decisionrmaking. This is the
case in spite of the fact that for more than a decade before the
initiatve passed, state law, state board policy and EEO
administrative action had encouragedtschool districts tc eliminate
'racial isolation of students by "any means necessary."

Although the state encouraged school districts, it did not,
however, actively pursue desegregation. The State Attorney
General's Office rather than the Office of the State
Superintendent or the State Board of Education effectively
determined state educational policy on desegregation. That policy
was that the state's interest in the neighborhood school concept
was c mpelling enough to abridge the civil rights of students who
might be, affected by the policy. Thus, school districts that
chose to protect the rights of their students found support from
civil ghts groups and other community groups, but not the state
whose policies they were pursuing.

The school districts that have implemented school desegregation'
plans in Washington, particularly the Seattle School District,
have acted because board members belie0ed not only that they had a
constitutional obligation to do so, but also that they could avoid
the intervention of federal courts in the operation of the school
district. The Seattle School District developed a plan that
capitalized on the efforts of other cities, the literature on
positive student outcomes of desegregation elsewhere, and a broad
coalition of business, civic, religious, and civil rights groups.

) The desegregation plan was designed to be just and equitable to
/ all children. Despite these efforts, however, litigation was not

avoided.
1,
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Avoiding judicial involvement may not be povible. ft is clear,
however, that the role of the school district in the litigation
process can be a positive one. Rather than seeking authority to
violate the civil rights of children, the district can advocate
protection of those rights.

Implementing its own plan without state or federal intervention
allowed the Seattle district to decide itself whether, for
example, to include kindergarten children, to implement the plan
over four years, to phase students into secondary feeder-patterns
and to determine its own student-transfer rules. But this'
autonomy also led to difficulties in maintaining the plan. Now
that the plan has been in effect for six years and has survived
three court challenges, it is threatened by incremental changes.
Over the years, segregation within buildings has increased, option
programs, have exparided in-schools not covered by the plan schools
that drain Students from schools,in the plan, and relationships
,Oetween groups in schools have become more tense. These factors
would have been monitored if the plan had been ordered by a court
or initiated by a regulatory agency. The State Department of
Education has remained supportive but aloof. Civil rights groups
have been hard - pressed to criticize the plan publicly, lest they
undercut its legal defense and long-term survival.

In sum, while states may hwveple laws an policies to provide a
positive setting for eliminating racial is latibn in schools;
school districts still must build coalitiohs committed to school
desegregation. Such coalitions are particulpily necessary where
plans are not the result of litigation.

CONCLUSIONS:
STATE DESEGREGATION POLICY IN TRANSITION

In Kentucky, state law facilitated the consolidation of school
districts in Jefferson County. The Kentucky Commission on Human
Rights, while not adopting the same kind enforcement role It
adopted in housing, nonethrilesd used data collection and reporting
as tools to keep local officials focused on crucial issues. There
is also some indication that the commission assisted local leaders
who wished to take action.

Local initiative an favorable provisions in Washington state law
led to the adoption f the Seattle plan.' State agencies
encouraged desegrega ion but their support was undermined by the
legislature and citiz nos who resorted to the initiative process.
While the anti-busing initiative was ultimately struck down by the
courts, the Seattle board and the community, still must contend
with the political realities evidenced by overwhelming passage of
the initiative.

.
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Californit, Massachusetts and Illinois staked out
pro-desegregation positions in the 1960s and, in their own ways,
endeavored to pursue active state roles. In all three states,
however, budgetary crises and political opposition to particular
desegregation efforts undermined and ultimately limited state
legal authority. Each of these states is presently trying to find
the best ways of proceeding within altered political and legal
environments.

In all cases, the desegregation policies of state agencies have
been influenced -- whether positively or negatively -- by court
decisions, legislative enactments and, in two states, voter
referendums. Officials in all five ,states perceive that
desegregation policies and techniques are in a period of
transition.

The search for new strategies is still under way, but some general
directions are already apprent. Developments of the sort
described below seem likely.

_ States',as Defendants in Desegregation Cases

In the opening chapter of this report, Lines notes the growing
tendency to involve' states as defendants in desegregation
litigation to secure their'help in developing and financing
desegregation plans. Michael Alves/77\ argues that this trend
creates a powerful, new incentive for states to play a more active
role in school desegregation, since non-involvement in the
developmnt of a plan the state must help finance does not make
sense. Dr. Bill Hawley notes that states brought into cases as
defendants are put into an adversarial relationship with school
districts since blame must be allocated, among the parties. Once a
desegregation plan is ordered, the state then has difficulty
making the trasition back to non-adversarial helper./78\

With the abolition of the ESAA program, the search for funds to
implement desegregation plans will almost undoubtedly center on
the SEA. In the future, then, thipguestion for EAs is most
likely not whether they will be involved in the desegregation
process,. but when. Intervening sooner rather than later will help
states influence the form and content of desegregation plans and
competing interests.

The Meanin of "Effective" State Involvement

Assuming that the most viable state rage in desegregation is an
active one, there remains the major problem of deciding just what
that role should be. Summarizing the research and his own
conversations with SEA staff, Alves concludes that conventional
wisdom defines a role that includes:
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o The enactment of state laws that give SEAS power to enforce
desegregation mandates

o The appropriation of desegregation assistance funds
o The election or appointment of top-level state education

officials willing to enforce desegregation mandates vigorously
o The'presence of SEA staff who have desegregation expertise and i

whose work is supported by state (rather than federal) funds.

The pragmatic response to this definition has always been that
these powers and resources will not be granted except in those few
states that already possess them. Furthermore, the problems
encountered by,states like Massachusetts and Illinois demonstrate
that even with the suggested powers and resources, state action
can still be constrained.

New criteria are needed to account for and respond to the
political realities within which state policies must operate.
Alves suggests'that such criteria should include the SEA's ability 'N

to:

o Overcome political constraints to action on desegregation.
o Accommodate the legitimate interests of all-parties involved in

a particular desegregation controversy.
a Implement a strategy without reliance on formal enforcement

power.

Alves recommends an approach that might life called "preventive law
with persuasion"./79\ Under this model, the SEA would gather and
evaluate information on LEA practices in order to identify
situations where de jure segregation could be found if a case were
brought to trial. It would.then offer to negotiate a plan
acceptable to'all parties involved in order to head off the threat
of litigation and the loss of control that a court-ordered plan
might bring.:

The Massachusetts strategy may well be inappropriate or unworkable
in other states, particularly ones without that state's liberal
political tradition and tolerance of 'state government activism on
civil rights. Nonetheless, the criteria Alves propose seem a
useful starting point. Overcominc Oolitical constraints and
accomodating diverse interests will7clearly be most difficult.
Public opinion polls shoW that most people support desegregation
and equal opportunity in4principle4 Problems arise when
discussion turns to the means of alchieving these goals and when
implementation intensifies competition for the same -- often fewer
-- resources. Disputes over means and resources will be'reflected
in political:constraints and competition among legitimate
'interests. New state roles should, therefore, be based on
understanding the politics and interests involved in particular
desegregation disputes well enough to maximize accomodation.
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The Link with Educational Quality Reforms

Officials in the states profiled believe that desegregation and
efforts to improve the quality of the education system must be
more directly linked. The prominence of the educational quality
movement has exacerbated the longstanding problem of education
officials who view "desegregation and other equal educational
opportunity matters as obstacles to their main set of
activities."/80\ This perception persists despite the position of
the National Commission on Excellence in Education that: "The
,twin goals of equit$, and high quality schooling have profound and
6ractical meaning for our economy and society, and we cannot
permi't one to yield to the other either in principle and
practice."/81\

Ways.-of pursuing these twin goals have Yet to be developed fully.
Nonetheless, state officials searching for new desegregation
strategies are virtually unanimous in their belief that marrying
the two goals in practice is of the utmost importance. Strategies
for reaching both goals, particularly successful state
initiatives, should be monitored and encouraged. Recent
modifications to the Fort Work desegregation plan/82\ illustrate
that such strategies can be devised if planning begins with a
commitment to both goals.

The search for model state strategies to further desegregation is
. burdened with baggage from the past, particularly with suspicion

about how much states. will be able to contribute. Civil rights
advocates have. understandably viewed negotiation and compromise as
inconsistent with their efforts to establish the meaning of the
fourteenth amendment and state constitutional rights of.minority
children./83\ Now, however, it can fairly be said that assuring
those rights has taken its place alongside other issues
fundamental to forward-looking educational policy, and that
supporters of desegregation must participate in the give and take
of policy-making. Not to recognize that state government can pl.iy
a central role in the future of school desegregation is to ignore
a potentially valuable resource.
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Commission of the States.
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34. Hurd. Rev. Stat. 1874, ch. 122, par.' 100 (now codified as Ill.
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62. Racial Imbalance Law, Mass. Gen. Stat. Ann. ch. 71, sec. 37D
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denied, 523 F.2d 917 (1975).

64. School Comm. of Springfield v. Board of Educ., 365 Mass. 215,
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Education, Univers y of Washington. Dr. Andrews also serves as
chair of the citiz ns committee that developed the Seattle
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69. 347 U.S. 483 (1954).

70. Washington Const.,!Article IX, sec. 1.
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72. Wash. Rev. Code Section 9.91.010(2) (1981).
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1983).
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